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Official Course Description: This course established the legal foundation of public schooling by examining authority from constitutional through local governance. Issues related to school and 
public works law are examined in case studies focused on liabilities, disabilities, and facilities delivering educational services.  This includes laws related to labor relationships and contract 
negotiations, and building and construction contracts.  
 
Course Objectives:  

• Explain the role of the federal and state governments in public education. 

• Describe the public school district structure, responsibilities of a school board, the process of school board policy making, and responsibilities of a public school superintendent.  
• Analyze current case studies related to public school districts and public school administration for issues of accountability and responsibility.  

• Explain tort liability and the four elements of negligence, and how this applies to public school administration.  

• Examine and analyze school safety and legal issues, with application to current case studies related to public school administration.  

• Identify and summarize laws and legal issues related to protecting students with disabilities.   

• Explain the importance of maintaining collaborative labor-management relationships and the process of collective bargaining with a teacher's union. 

• Analyze privacy law in relation to the use of third party vendors and digital technology in public schools, and the ability of those laws to protect student information.  

• Describe the necessity for public school maintenance and the effect on student learning, along with the potential for liability issues. 

• Examine sources of funding for public school repairs, from a federal, state, and local perspective; with a connection between maintenance and liability issues.  

• Explain contract law and construction law basics as related to outsourcing maintenance and repairs of public school facilities.  
 
Meet Your Guide: 
 



 
Getting to Know You: 
The responsibility for managing, maintaining, and overseeing the public school system in this nation involves individuals, departments, and agencies who work within a 
seemingly complex system of rules, guidelines, and laws. The importance of understanding laws having a direct impact on public school operations cannot be overstated, along 
with an ability to work with labor systems, read and interpret contracts, and have highly developed negotiation skills.  
 

• What has your experience been within the public school system as related to managing, maintaining, or overseeing a particular school or school district? 

• What have been the greatest challenges when complying with laws related to public school administration, working with public school labor, or negotiating important contracts? 

• What have been the most rewarding aspects of your role? 
 
 
NOTES: 
 
 
 

 Module 1 Module 2 Module 3 Module 4 Module 5 

Module Titles 
 

 
Federal Oversight,  
State Governance 

 
 

Local Public School Oversight 
Public School Liability, 
Safety, and Protecting 

Students with Disabilities 

Labor Laws, Contract Laws, 
Privacy Laws 

School Maintenance and 
Funding, School Safety and 
Liability, Outsourcing and 

Contract Law 



Module 
Introductions 
 

This course begins with an 
overview of the role of both the 
federal and state governments in 
public education. This includes 
the Department of Education as 
established by Congress in 
1980, and a state department of 
education or state education 
agency (SEA) established in 
each state.  
 
Also reviewed are federal laws 
which have the greatest impact 
on public education, and the 
authority granted to states to 
maintain and operate public 
schools. Some of the functions 
involved in state governance of 
public education will be 
explored, along with the 
development of the Common 
Core State Standards. 
 

The course continues with an 
overview and exploration of a 
local public school structure, 
which acts based upon authority 
granted by the state department 
of education. Each public school 
district consists of administrators 
and educators who are 
responsible for school 
operations and ultimately the 
success and well-being of their 
students.  
 
This module highlights the 
responsibilities involved in local 
school governance and how the 
role of governing public schools 
has evolved over time, along 
with the influence current laws 
have on public school 
administration. The process of 
school board policy making is 
explored, and the role of the 
public school superintendent is 
examined to highlight the 
challenges faced in public 
education today.    
 

Operating and maintaining public 
schools is done with an 
expectation that students will be 
provided with a safe 
environment, while in the 
classroom and on the school 
premises. This module will 
explore tort liability and 
specifically, potential liability 
issues for public schools. Also 
explored will be public school 
safety expectations, issues, 
challenges, and potential liability 
issues. Some of the most 
pressing issues include student 
discipline, bullying, cyber-
bullying, and hazing.  
 
Another school safety challenge 
and liability issue to be explored 
in this module is school 
shootings. Students will have an 
opportunity to analyze a recent 
incident from a potential liability 
perspective.  
 
The last aspect of school safety 
covered is protecting students 
with disabilities, which will be 
analyzed through assigned 
reading and a case study.  
 

With this module, you will now 
take a closer look at additional 
legal issues for public school 
administration. The legal issues 
explored begins with labor-
management relations and the 
unionization of teachers. This 
includes learning about 
collective bargaining, contract 
negotiations, and how to 
effectively negotiate union 
contracts. Teacher unions will be 
examined closely, along with the 
need for tenure, from a historical 
and current perspective. 
 
The last legal issue examined is 
privacy law, specifically related 
to the use of digital technology. 
The reason why this has become 
an issue is due to the use of 
third party educational software 
and application programs, 
contracted by public schools for 
a variety of educational 
purposes, which have an ability 
to collect and potentially sell 
confidential information about 
students. Current laws will be 
examined, along with other bills 
being introduced in the U.S. 
 

In this last module there are 
additional important topics that 
all have legal implications. The 
first is the maintenance and 
repair of public schools. When 
schools are maintained, it can 
lead to potential issues of 
negligence and premises liability.  
 
Source for repair of public 
schools are covered, including 
federal, state, and local funding. 
This includes an overview of 
school bonds and the bond 
election process. You will have 
an opportunity to examine a 
recent case study and discuss 
the outcome of a bond election, 
and then determine what should 
be done to prevent liability and 
negligence issues.  
 
Also examined are school 
playgrounds, which pose 
another potential for liability and 
negligence issues. You will have 
an opportunity to analyze 
another case and formulate your 
own plan for prevention of 
incidents like this in your own 
career. Finally, the topic of 
outsourcing school maintenance 
is examined, along with an 
overview of construction and 
contract law.  
 



Course 
Objectives 
 
 

• Explain the role of the federal 
and state governments in 
public education.  

• Describe the public school 
district structure, 
responsibilities of a school 
board, the process of school 
board policy making, and 
responsibilities of a public 
school superintendent.  

• Analyze current case studies 
related to public school 
districts and public school 
administration for issues of 
accountability and 
responsibility.  
 

• Explain tort liability and the 
four elements of negligence, 
and how this applies to public 
school administration.  

• Examine and analyze school 
safety and legal issues, with 
application to current case 
studies related to public school 
administration.  

• Identify and summarize laws 
and legal issues related to 
protecting students with 
disabilities.   

 

• Explain the importance of 
maintaining collaborative 
labor-management 
relationships and the process 
of collective bargaining with a 
teacher's union. 

• Analyze privacy law in relation 
to the use of third party 
vendors and digital technology 
in public schools, and the 
ability of those laws to protect 
student information.  

 

• Describe the necessity for 
public school maintenance and 
the effect on student learning, 
along with the potential for 
liability issues. 

• Examine sources of funding for 
public school repairs, from a 
federal, state, and local 
perspective; with a connection 
between maintenance and 
liability issues.  

• Explain contract law and 
construction law basics as 
related to outsourcing 
maintenance and repairs of 
public school facilities.  

 

Module 
Objectives 
 

• Describe a historical 
perspective of the role of the 
federal government in public 
education. 

• Identify the primary 
responsibilities each state 
holds for the maintenance and 
operation of public schools. 

• Analyze and discuss the 
effectiveness and challenges 
of the Common Core State 
Standards.  

• Compare and contrast the 
academic achievement of 
students in the United States 
to students in other countries, 
and recommend strategies for 
changes or improvements from 
a federal and state government 
perspective.  
 

• Describe the structure and 
responsibilities of a local board 
of education. 

• Explain how public school 
governance has evolved over 
time. 

• Explain how the law exerts 
influence over public school 
administration. 

• Analyze school board policy 
making and factors that play a 
role in decisions made. 

• Analyze and discuss the role of 
public school superintendent. 

• Apply principles of duty, 
breach of duty, injury, and 
causation to public school 
administration.  

• Explain the application of First 
Amendment rights for students 
attending public schools.  

• Describe if and when discipline 
may be used in public schools.  

• Describe the legal implications 
for bullying, cyber-bullying, and 
hazing in public schools. 

• Analyze school shooting 
incidents from a legal 
perspective.  

• Analyze the need for protecting 
students with disabilities from a 
legal perspective.  

• Explain the role of the 
American Federation of 
Teachers and the National 
Education Association in 
maintaining labor-management 
relationships. 

• Describe the terms of a 
collective bargaining 
agreement.  

• Identify the reasons why 
tenure is still necessary for 
public school teachers.  

• Discuss a current teacher's 
strike and the implications for 
public education in the United 
States. 

 

• Describe the challenges public 
schools face when attempting 
to keep schools well-
maintained and repaired. 

• Describe the process of 
seeking a school bond, the 
school bond election, and the 
inherent risks involved.  

• Analyze and discuss a case 
study involve a large, complex 
bond issue, and the possible 
long-term effects of that bond 
proposal. 

• Analyze a school playground 
case study and the issues of 
negligence and liability. 

• Analyze the benefits and risks 
involved when outsourcing 
public school maintenance.  

Journal 
Articles/Books 
(EBSCO/PQ) 
 

Financing Education: An 
Overview of Public School 
Funding – Charles. J. Russo, 
Frank M. Batz, and William E. 
Thro 
 
Russo, C. J., Batz, F. M., & Thro, 
W. E. (2015). Financing 

The Changing Nature of 
School Governance – Michael 
McGrath 
 
McGrath, M. (2015). The 
Changing Nature of School 
Governance. National Civic 

The Importance of 
Understanding School Law – 
Charles J. Russo 
 
Russo, C. J. (2015). The 
Importance of Understanding 
School Law. School Business 
Affairs, 81(9), 33. EBSCO 

Cultivating Collaboration: The 
Science behind Thriving – 
Greg Anrig 
 
Anrig, G. (2013). Cultivating 
collaboration: The science 
behind thriving labor-
management relationships. 

Funding Building Projects in a 
Tough Economy – Paula Love 
and Kathy Krapf 
 
Love, P., & Krapf, K. (2012). 
Funding building projects in a 
tough economy. District 



Education: An Overview of 
Public School Funding. School 
Business Affairs, 81(10), 17-22. 
EBSCO 

• Acquiring funding for public 
education is always a 
challenge and school funding 
formulas are presented for four 
representative jurisdictions; 
California, Illinois, Iowa, and 
Massachusetts.  

• Also discussed is a litigation 
theory called adequacy theory.  

 
Modernizing the State 
Education Agency: Different 
Paths toward Performance 
Management – Patrick Murphy 
and Lydia Rainey 
 
Murphy, P., & Rainey, L. (2012). 
Modernizing the State Education 
Agency: Different Paths toward 
Performance Management. 
Center on Reinventing Public 
Education. EBSCO 

• State education agencies 
(SEAs) have had a shift in 
focus from compliance with 
regulations to school 
performance management. To 
meet this demand, 
performance management 
systems have been created.  

• This report examines eight 
SEAs and the attempt to 
improve the lowest performing 
schools.  

 
Seeing beyond Silos: How 
State Education Agencies 
Spend Federal Education 
Dollars and Why – Robert 
Hanna 
 

Review, 104(1), 52-57. 
doi:10.1002/ncr.21224 EBSCO 

• The nature of school 
governance is explored, as it 
as has changed because of 
the growing role of state, local, 
and federal governments in 
school finances and policy 
issues such as testing and 
curriculum. 

 
Internal evaluation in 
American public school 
districts: The importance of 
externally driven 
accountability mandates – 
Jean A. King and Johnna A. 
Rohmer-Hirt 
 
King, J. A., & Rohmer-Hirt, J. A. 
(2011). Internal evaluation in 
American public school districts: 
The importance of externally 
driven accountability mandates. 
New Directions for Evaluation, 
(132), 73-86. 
doi:10.1002/ev.397. EBSCO 

• This source reviews the four 
primary components of internal 
evaluation in school districts: 
standardized testing, 
mandated evaluations of 
externally funded programs, 
support for school 
improvement processes, and 
efforts to build evaluation 
capacity.  

 
School District Boards, Audit 
Committees, and Budget 
Oversight – Cynthia R. Phillips 
and Nina T. Dorata 
 
Phillips, C. R., & Dorata, N. T. 
(2013). School District Boards, 
Audit Committees, and Budget 

• This article is designed to help 
educational leaders 
understand school law and 
includes several cases which 
highlights the rights of students 
in relation to religion, free 
speech, and race, the effect of 
legal developments to the 
school administration, and the 
challenge faced in crafting 
district policies based on 
school law. 

 
The Impact of Legislation and 
Litigation on Discipline and 
Student Behavior in the 
Classroom – Mitchell L. Yell 
and Michael E. Rozalski 
 
Yell, M. L., & Rozalski, M. E. 
(2008). The Impact of Legislation 
and Litigation on Discipline and 
Student Behavior in the 
Classroom. Preventing School 
Failure, 52(3), 7. EBSCO 

• The authors explore the effect 
of legislation and litigation on 
the discipline of public school 
students. 

• This includes state laws which 
control the actions of school 
officials when they carry out 
certain discipline-related 
functions. 

 
Hazing in Public Schools: A 
Liability Challenge for School 
Leaders – Nathan Essex 
 
Essex, N. L. (2014). Hazing in 
Public Schools: A Liability 
Challenge for School Leaders. 
Clearing House, 87(6), 236-240. 
doi:10.1080/00098655.2014.936
809 EBSCO 

American Educator, 37(4), 4-13. 
EBSCO 

• Labor-management 
collaboration efforts are 
explored, which are supported 
by the U.S. Department of 
Education, along with the 
American Federation of 
Teachers and the National 
Education Association.  

 
Voice Effects of Public Sector 
Unions on Turnover: Evidence 
from Teacher Contracts – 
Yujin Choi and Hwan Chung 
 
Choi, Y., & Chung, H. (2016). 
Voice effects of public sector 
unions on turnover: Evidence 
from teacher contracts. Public 
Personnel Management, 45(2). 
213. 
doi:10.1177/009102601664506. 
EBSCO 

• This article examines public 
school districts with grievance 
procedures to determine 
turnover and performance 
levels. 

 
New Attitudes Shaping Labor-
District Relations – Stephen 
Sawchuk 
 
Sawchuk, S. (2011). New 
Attitudes Shaping Labor-District 
Relations. Education Week, 
31(12), S2-S5. EBSCO 

• The article discusses the 
educational cooperation 
between U.S. school boards 
and teachers' unions. 

• Topics include the funding of 
educational change by the 
National Education Association 
(NEA), the support of teachers' 

Administration, 48(4), 38-43. 
EBSCO 

• The article discusses 
funding of U.S. school 
building construction, noting 
the need to upgrade 
deteriorating public school 
buildings.  

 
Falling Behind – Mike 
Kennedy 
 
Kennedy, M. (2013). Falling 
behind. American School & 
University, 85(8), 16-21. EBSCO 

• The article focuses on the 
funding for maintenance and 
repair of school facilities in 
the U.S. It mentions that 
$542 billion is the grand total 
needed for the maintenance 
of school infrastructures in 
the U.S. in 2013 to meet the 
safety and health standards, 
based on the report issued 
by Center for Green Schools 
of the U.S. Green Building 
Council. 

 
The Walls Are Cracking: The 
Struggle to Provide Quality 
Public School Facilities – Brett 
A. Geier 
 
Geier, B. A. (2014). The walls 
are cracking: The struggle to 
provide quality public school 
facilities. School Business 
Affairs, 80(9), 16-18. EBSCO 

• The article discusses the 
strategies that can be used 
by educators in promoting 
facility renovation or 
construction. It mentions the 
environmental factors that 



Hanna, R. (2014). Seeing 
beyond Silos: How State 
Education Agencies Spend 
Federal Education Dollars and 
Why. Center for American 
Progress. EBSCO 

• This report examines how 
state education agencies 
(SEAs) spends federal funds, 
allocated for federally allowed 
activities, based upon an 
analysis of 11 state 
departments of education.  

 
Is School Funding Fair? A 
National Report Card – Bruce 
D. Baker, David G. Sciarra, 
and Danielle Farrie 
 
Baker, B. D., Sciarra, D. G., & 
Farrie, D. (2015). Is School 
Funding Fair? A National Report 
Card Newark, NJ: Education 
Law Center. EBSCO 

• This report presents a status of 
school funding and the 
struggle to reach pre-
Recession levels, especially 
given the costs of curriculum 
standards and assessments.  

• This report highlights schools 
that are making an effort to 
provide adequate funding and 
those that are continuing to fall 
behind.  

 
 

Oversight. CPA Journal, 83(3), 
18-23. EBSCO 

• This article provides an 
overview of efforts to improve 
governance of school boards 
and their audit committees in 
the U.S. 

• Also discussed is the 
challenge faced by school 
boards; making policy 
decisions and governing 
education on a local level, 
while balancing the needs of 
taxpayers and the education of 
children.  

 
Factors That Influence School 
Board Policy Making: The 
Political Context of Student 
Diversity in Urban-Suburban 
Districts – Sarah Diem, Erica 
Frankenberg, and Colleen 
Cleary 
 
Diem, S., Frankenberg, E., & 
Cleary, C. (2015). Factors That 
Influence School Board Policy 
Making. Educational 
Administration Quarterly, 51(5), 
712-752. 
doi:10.1177/0013161X15589367
EBSCO 

• School boards are modeled 
after corporate boards: Boards 
focus on policy issues while 
the superintendent handles the 
day-to-day management of the 
school district.   

• School boards face the difficult 
task of navigating the politics 
of their communities and the 
competing interests 
surrounding diversity and 
deciding on policies that 
accommodate and appease 
their constituents. 

• This article explores hazing 
from the perspective of 
potential liability issues for 
public schools, which includes 
the aspect of foreseeability and 
taking prudent steps to 
address it, along with a 
standard of care and the 
potential for negligence in 
schools and with school 
personnel.  

 
School Shooting in the U.S. 
Public Schools: Analysis 
Through the Eyes of an 
Educator – JeeHae Helen Lee 
 
Lee, J. (2013). School Shooting 
in the U.S. public schools: 
Analysis through the eyes of an 
educator. Review of Higher 
Education & Self-Learning, 
6(22), 88-119. EBSCO 

• This is an analysis of the 
problem of school shootings in 
the United States, which will 
allow students to analyze it 
from a liability perspective.  

 
 
Students With Disabilities in 
General Education 
Classrooms: Implications for 
Teacher Preparation Programs 
– Peggy Goldstein, Beverly 
Warde, and Carla Rody 
 
Goldstein, P., Warde, B., & 
Rody, C. (2013). Students with 
disabilities in general education 
classrooms: Implications for 
teacher preparation programs. 
Teacher Education & Practice, 
26(3), 554. EBSCO 

• Inclusive practices have been 
adopted into public school 

unions to improve teacher 
quality, and their related 
collective bargaining relations. 

 
Tenure: How Due Process 
Protects Teachers and 
Students – Richard 
Kahlenberg 
 
Kahlenberg, R. D. (2015). 
Tenure: How due process 
protects teachers and students. 
American Educator, (2), 4. 
EBSCO 

• This article provides an 
overview of tenure from a 
historical perspective, and the 
need for tenure today.  

 
Legal Implications of Using 
Digital Technology in Public 
Schools: Effects on Privacy – 
Joanna Tudor 
 
Tudor, J. (2015). Legal 
implications of using digital 
technology in public schools: 
Effects on privacy. Journal of 
Law & Education, 44(3), 287-
343. EBSCO 

• The article discusses a right to 
privacy in America in relation 
to the legal implications of 
using digital technology in 
public schools. 

 

may decrease student 
achievements.  

• Topics covered include the 
methods by which school 
districts obtain funds for 
facility maintenance, the 
need to develop trust within 
the community, and the 
importance of promoting 
curriculum that is sensitive to 
helping students attain their 
potential. 

 
School Playgrounds: Safe or 
Sorry? – Ginny Esch and Betty 
Cox 
 
Esch, G., & Cox, B. (2012). 
School playgrounds: Safe or 
sorry?. Review of Higher 
Education & Self-Learning, 
5(16), 41. EBSCO 

• Playgrounds are a requisite 
and integral part of public 
school systems because of 
the physical, social, 
emotional, and cognitive 
growth and development of 
children who use them.  

• These playgrounds present 
a basis for court proceedings 
because of faulty, 
inappropriate, or antiquated 
equipment that has not been 
inspected or refurbished.  

  

The Business of School 
Maintenance: The Pros and 
Cons of Outsourcing Building 
and Grounds Maintenance – 
Kylie Lacey 
 
Lacey, K. (2014). The business 
of: school maintenance: The 
pros and cons of outsourcing 



 
Challenges of the Public 
School Superintendency: 
Differences by Tenure and 
District Location – Daniel 
Trevino, Richard T. Braley, 
Michelle Stallone Brown, and 
John R. Slate 
 
Trevino Jr., D., Braley, R. T., 
Brown, M. S., & Slate, J. R. 
(2008). Challenges of the Public 
School Superintendency: 
Differences by Tenure and 
District Location. Florida Journal 
of Educational Administration & 
Policy, 1(2), 98-109. EBSCO 

• In this study, researchers 
examined current challenges 
faced by 46 public school 
superintendents in South 
Texas, including political 
obstacles/governance; high 
stakes testing; and others. 

 

districts because of federal 
mandates, with the expectation 
that teachers can 
accommodate students with 
disabilities. This has a direct 
bearing on how teachers are 
prepared to teach these 
children.  

 

building and grounds 
maintenance. District 
Administration, (3). 76. EBSCO 

• This article seeks to answer 
the question: At what point 
does it make sense for a 
district to outsource janitorial 
services and buildings and 
grounds maintenance? 

 
  

Presentations 
 
(Author – 
American College 
of Education, 
unless you are 
using other 
websites, 
resources beyond 
what you are 
creating). 

Part 1: The Role of the Federal 
Government in Public 
Education 
American College of Education 

• The federal government has 
specific functions with regards 
to responsibility for public 
education. First, a historical 
perspective and overview of 
the federal government's role 
will be presented, leading up to 
the establishment of the 
Department of Education. 

 
Part 2: The Role of the State 
Governments in Public 
Education   
American College of Education 

• Education is not a fundamental 
right according to the United 
States Constitution. It is left to 

Part 1: Local Public School 
District Structure 
American College of Education 

• Examining the role of federal 
and state governments is only 
part of the knowledge needed 
to fully understand how public 
schools are operated and 
maintained.  

• The state education agencies, 
or state departments of 
education, extend authority to 
local public school districts to 
oversee and operate schools. 
This first section provides an 
overview of the local public 
school district structure. 

 
Part 2: School Governance, 
Influence of the Law, and 
Accountability 

Part 1: Liability Issues for 
Public School District 
Administrators and Educators 
American College of Education 

• Before examining issues 
related to public school safety, 
it is important to understand 
the fundamentals of tort 
liability. Special attention will 
be given to the four elements 
of a negligent tort, especially 
as related to potential liability 
issues for public schools.   

 
Part 2: School Safety and 
Legal Issues: First 
Amendment Rights, 
Discipline, Bullying, and 
Hazing  
American College of Education 

Part 1: Labor-Management 
Relationships 
American College of Education 

• The nation's two largest 
teachers' unions, the American 
Federation of Teachers and 
the National Education 
Association, play a vital role in 
labor-management 
relationships in the U.S. and 
will be explored. 

 
Part 2: Collective Bargaining, 
Contract Negotiations   
American College of Education 

• This section will explore the 
conditions and specific terms 
for collective bargaining, and 
the challenge faced in right-to-
work states.  

Part 1: Maintaining Public 
Schools and the Effect on 
Student Learning 
American College of Education 

• The maintenance and upkeep 
of public schools is a 
significant challenge for school 
districts. This section delves 
into the issue and examines 
the impact on student learning, 
along with the potential for 
legal issues involving 
negligence.  

 
Part 2: Funding of Public 
School Repairs: Federal 
Funding and School Bonds 
American College of Education 

• There are sources available for 
funding, such as federal, state, 
and local funds; however, 



each state to provide public 
education and to determine 
what quality of education it will 
provide.  

• An overview of the authority 
each state has to maintain and 
operate public schools will be 
presented.  

 
Part 3: Public Education 
Funding  
American College of Education 

• It is important to understand 
the sources of funds for public 
schools and the legal 
implication for utilizing those 
funds according to prescribed 
rules and guidelines.  

• This section presents an 
overview of public school 
funding, which includes how 
state education agencies 
(SEAs) spend federally 
allocated funds. 

 
Part 4: Common Core State 
Standards  
American College of Education 

• Most states have adopted the 
Common Core State 
Standards as a set of 
expectations for student 
learning and achievement in 
specifically defined areas. This 
last section will share an 
overview of the Common Core, 
leading to a discussion which 
will allow students to examine 
the benefits and challenges of 
the Common Core as a 
curriculum standard.  

 

American College of Education 

• The governance of public 
schools has not remained 
static and in this section some 
of the changes experienced 
will be explored.  

• Also reviewed will be the 
influence of the law on public 
school administration, and the 
importance of accountability 
mandates. 

 
Part 3: School Board Policy 
Making 
American College of Education 

• This section will provide insight 
into the process of how public 
school boards are formed, 
operate, and create policy, 
along with efforts that have 
been put into place to improve 
school board governance. 
 

Part 4: Public School 
Superintendents  
American College of Education 

• A public school superintendent 
is a highly visible and 
responsible position. This 
section will explore the role of 
superintendent, the evolving 
nature of the responsibilities 
for this role, and common 
challenges experienced.  

 

• This section will begin by 
addressing the First 
Amendment rights of students, 
which is especially relevant 
during a time when free 
speech is sought in schools.  

• The section continues with an 
overview of school safety from 
the perspective of discipline in 
school, and bullying, and 
hazing.   

 
Part 3: School Safety and 
Legal Issues: School 
Shootings 
American College of Education 

• Public school safety receives 
some of the most intense 
scrutiny when there are school 
shootings and the number of 
these incidents continues to 
increase. These incidents will 
be analyzed from the 
perspective of safety, 
prevention, and liability.  
 

Part 4: Protecting Students 
with Disabilities 
American College of Education 

• All students are expected to be 
able to receive an education in 
a safe environment. This is 
especially true for students 
with disabilities. This section 
reviews IDEA, protecting 
children with disabilities, and 
the need for adequate teacher 
training. 

 

• Methods of negotiating union 
contracts will also be 
presented.  

 
Part 3: Legal Issues: Teacher 
Unions, Tenure  
American College of Education 

• There are other issues which 
can have an impact on 
teachers and their 
performance, including 
grievance procedures and an 
ability to unionize. 

• Also examined is the ongoing 
need for tenure in the teaching 
profession.  
 

Part 4: Legal Issues: Privacy 
Law and Digital Technology 
American College of Education 

• The last legal issue explored is 
related to privacy law. Many 
public schools contract outside 
vendors for educational 
purposes, and through the use 
of digital technology it is 
possible those vendors may be 
able to collect and sell 
confidential student 
information. Existing laws will 
be examined, along with the 
need for additional laws. 

 

obtaining funds always poses 
a challenge. This section 
examines the types of funds, 
including the school bond 
process. 

• In addition, you will consider 
what happens when a school 
bond fails and repairs are 
needed. How does a school 
prevent liability issues when 
repairs are needed and funds 
are limited? 

 
Part 3: School Safety and 
Legal Issues: Premises 
Liability 
American College of Education 

• The issue of protecting 
students while they are on the 
premises has been touched 
upon in prior modules. For this 
section, the topic of playground 
liability issues is explored in 
detail, including a case study 
which examines a recent 
incident.  
 

Part 4: School Maintenance, 
Repairs and Outsourcing; 
Contract and Construction 
Contract Basics 
American College of Education 

• This final section addresses 
school maintenance and 
repairs from the perspective of 
outsourcing the work to third 
party contractors. You will 
learn contract and construction 
law basics to help you learn 
how to work with these 
contractors.  

 

Discussion 
Prompts/ 
Questions 
 

Case Study: Common Core 
State Standards 
Review the New York Times 
article, The Common Core Costs 

Case Study: Responsibility, 
Accountability in Public 
Education Administration 
Review the following articles: 

Case Study: School Safety – 
Are There Any Guarantees? 
There are two incidents to be 
analyzed for this discussion 

Case Study: The Effect and 
Outcome of Teacher Union 
Strikes 

Case Study: What Happens 
When Funding is Needed and 
a Bond Proposal Fails? 



(Introduction in the 
prompt to set the 
stage; use 2-3 
sentences) 
 

Billions and Hurts Students, 
dated July 23, 2016, retrieved 
from: 
https://www.nytimes.com/2016/0
7/24/opinion/sunday/the-
common-core-costs-billions-and-
hurts-students.html.  
 

• In this thought-provoking 
article, it presents an 
alternative perspective to the 
Common Core and refers to 
the "achievement gap" as an 
"opportunity gap".  

• Conduct additional research 
to help examine the benefits 
and challenges of the 
Common Core as a 
curriculum standard.  

• Do the challenges raised in 
the New York Times article 
hold merit? Why or why not? 

• What improvements would 
you make if you were to 
present your 
recommendations to your 
state education agency 
(SEA)? Consider 
improvements based upon 
changes needed in authority, 
governance, or other 
regulatory matters. 

 
Develop an original response, 
and comment on the posts of at 
least two classmates.  
 

Former Chicago Public Schools 
chief to plead guilty to bribery 
scheme, dated October 8, 2015, 
retrieved from: 
http://www.chicagotribune.com/n
ews/local/breaking/ct-barbara-
byrd-bennett-chicago-public-
schools-charged-met-20151008-
story.html  
Ex-Detroit Public Schools official 
Barbara Byrd-Bennett gets 
prison, dated April 30, 2017, 
retrieved from: 
http://www.freep.com/story/news
/education/2017/04/30/ex-dps-
school-official-barbara-byrd-
bennett-gets-prison-
chicago/101138184/  
Judge Sentences Former CPS 
CEO to 4.5 Years in Prison, 
dated April 28, 2017, retrieved 
from: 
http://www.nbcchicago.com/new
s/local/Judge-to-Sentence-
Barbara-Byrd-Bennett-
420704933.html  
 

• These articles present an 
incident involving a former 
chief executive of Chicago 
Public Schools, along with the 
investigation and final 
outcome of the sentencing.  

• The challenge for this 
discussion is first moving past 
emotional reactions and being 
able to engage a rational, 
logical response. In doing so, 
you can analyze issues of 
responsibility and 
accountability.  

• Based upon what you have 
learned in this module about 
public school districts, and 
more specifically local school 
board administration, could 

question. Review the following 
articles: 
High school coaches 'on notice' 
after Hamilton hazing incident, 
dated April 11, 2017, retrieved 
from: 
http://www.azcentral.com/story/s
ports/high-
school/2017/04/11/chandler-
hamilton-high-school-hazing-
arrests-aia/100333936/  
Dragging of special-needs 
student by hair causes uproar, 
dated October 17, 2016, 
retrieved from: 
http://www.commercialappeal.co
m/story/news/local/suburbs/deso
to/2016/10/17/dragging-
greenville-student-hair-causes-
uproar/92294956/  
 

• Analyze the first incident, a 
hazing incident, from the 
perspective of what you have 
learned about liability and 
negligence.  

• Analyze the second incident, 
involving a special-needs 
student and a teacher, from 
the perspective of what you 
have learned about protecting 
special needs children. 

• Based upon what you have 
learned in this module, and 
the incidents you have been 
asked to analyze, identify the 
elements of negligence and 
liability for both incidents. 

• Also, discuss whether or not a 
public school can guarantee 
with certainty all students will 
be safe while in the classroom 
and on the premises. Provide 
an explanation for your 
response. 

 

For this discussion, you are 
asked to review and analyze the 
following articles: 
Chicago teachers go on strike, 
shutting down nation’s third-
largest school system, dated 
April 1, 2016, retrieved from: 
https://www.washingtonpost.com
/news/education/wp/2016/04/01/
chicago-teachers-to-strike-friday-
shutting-down-nations-third-
largest-school-
system/?utm_term=.d05d31dc7a
e1  
Chicago Teachers Union gives 
thumbs up to 4-year contract, 
dated November 2, 2016, 
retrieved from: 
http://www.chicagotribune.com/n
ews/local/breaking/ct-chicago-
teachers-contract-vote-met-
20161101-story.html  

• The first article presents the 
case, involving a one-day 
teachers' strike. The second 
article presents the final 
negotiated outcome. You are 
asked to analyze this case 
from the perspective of what 
you have learned in this 
module.  

• Based upon what you have 
learned in this module, and 
what you have read about this 
case, was this the most 
effective method of gaining 
what the teachers' union 
sought? What is the long-term 
effect of a strike for the school 
district, and for public 
education in general? Does it 
send a message to other 
school districts? What is the 
effect of public opinion when 
teacher strikes occur? Finally, 

You are going to examine a 
recent bond proposal, one of the 
largest reported proposals of 
2012, and analyze the short-
term and long-term effects of the 
proposal's outcome.  
Review the following article:  
Voters reject $495M Jordan 
School District bond; smaller 
bonds succeed, dated Nov. 5, 
2013, retrieved from:  
http://www.deseretnews.com/arti
cle/865589975/Voters-reject-
495M-Jordan-School-District-
bond-smaller-bonds-
succeed.html  
 

• First, analyze this school 
bond proposal from the needs 
of the school district. Then 
consider the cost to the 
homeowner. Consider what 
led to the outcome of the 
bond proposal, what might 
have led to a different result, 
and how the school district 
will address its needs 
because of the outcome. 

• Based upon what you have 
learned in this module, and 
what you have read about this 
case, discuss the short-term 
effect of the outcome of this 
bond proposal. What do you 
believe this will do to the 
public's perception of the 
school district? Will it have an 
impact on the administrators 
and educators? What is the 
potential long-term impact of 
the outcome of this proposal, 
given that repairs were 
needed for some schools? 

• The purpose of this case is to 
help you consider how a 
school district can address 
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this have been prevented? If 
so, what might have 
prevented it from happening? 
What could prevent 
something like this from 
happening in other school 
districts? (You may need to 
conduct additional research 
for further details.) 

 
Develop an original response, 
and comment on the posts of at 
least two classmates.  
 

Develop an original response, 
and comment on the posts of at 
least two classmates.  
 

was the strike following the 
collective bargaining rules? 

 
Develop an original response, 
and comment on the posts of at 
least two classmates.  
 

repairs and maintenance 
when funds are not available, 
and there is a need to avoid 
legal issues of negligence and 
liability.  

 
Develop an original response, 
and comment on the posts of at 
least two classmates.  
 

Assignments 
(100 each; unless 
noted otherwise) 
(See example for 
format) 
Notate Peer 
Review, Signature 
Assessments, and 
DLCs 
 

Analysis 
Case Study: Academic 
Achievement of U.S. Students 
vs. Students in Other Countries 
The Common Core State 
Standards are being discussed 
in this module and now for the 
first assignment you are going to 
examine another measurement, 
the Program for International 
Student Assessment or PISA. 
 
Part I. 
 
Step 1: Review the following 
resources:  

• U.S. students’ academic 
achievement still lags that of 
their peers in many other 
countries 
http://www.pewresearch.org/f
act-tank/2017/02/15/u-s-
students-internationally-math-
science/   

• U.S. now ranks near the 
bottom among 35 
industrialized nations in math 
http://hechingerreport.org/u-s-
now-ranks-near-bottom-
among-35-industrialized-
nations-math/  

 

Analysis 
Case Study: Public School 
Administration: Is One Person in 
Control? 
For the discussion question in 
this module, you examined an 
incident that was connected 
directly to one particular 
individual within public school 
administration. Now for this 
assignment you are going to 
analyze an incident involving an 
entire public school district, one 
spanning many years.  
 
Part I. 
 
Step 1: Review the following 
resources:  

• The Atlanta Public Schools 
Cheating Scandal  
http://www.georgiapolicy.org/2
015/04/the-atlanta-public-
schools-cheating-scandal/   

• A timeline of how the Atlanta 
school cheating scandal 
unfolded 
http://www.ajc.com/news/timel
ine-how-the-atlanta-school-
cheating-scandal-
unfolded/jn4vTk7GZUQoQRJ
TVR7UHK/  

Application 
Case Study: Public School 
Safety: Examining the Complex 
Issue of School Shootings 
This assignment is going to ask 
you to examine a very 
challenging topic and one that is 
likely to once again prompt a 
strong emotional reaction. It is 
necessary though as it involves 
the safety and well-being of 
public school students, and it will 
provide an opportunity for you to 
explore issues of prevention, 
liability, and negligence. 
 
Part I. 
 
Step 1: Review the following 
resource:  

• San Bernardino School 
Shooting: Man Kills Wife Then 
Himself; 1 of 2 Students 
Wounded Has Died 
http://ktla.com/2017/04/10/mul
tiple-gunshot-victims-at-
elementary-school-in-san-
bernardino-amid-report-of-
active-shooter-officials-say/  
  

 

Application 
Case Study: Student Privacy and 
Privacy Laws for Third Party 
Vendors 
For this assignment, you are 
going to analyze an emerging 
issue, one that is not yet fully 
developed. This will help prepare 
you to address this as you work 
in the field of public education, 
applying what you have learned 
to an emerging field of law.  
 
Part I. 
 
Step 1: Review the following 
resource:  

• The Colorado Student Data 
Privacy Bill Explained 
http://innovatorspeak.com/the
-colorado-student-data-
privacy-bill-explained/  

 
Step 2: Consider what you have 
learned in this module about 
CIPA, NCIPA, and FERPA. Then 
analyze the article and the bill 
which was signed into law. 
Conduct additional research to 
determine if additional states 
have enacted similar laws.  
 

Analysis, Application 
Case Study: School Safety and 
Premises Liability on the 
Playground 
In this module, you have 
examined the issue of premises 
liability as it relates to school 
playgrounds. Now for this 
assignment, you will read a case 
study and develop your own plan 
for the prevention of incidents 
like this in your own career.  
 
Part I. 
 
Step 1: Review the following 
resources:  

• Wyandotte girl's death 
prompts equipment removal 
from schools 
http://newsok.com/article/348
8563 

• Lawsuit over Wyandotte 
Elementary School 
playground death settled 
http://www.koamtv.com/story/
13019034/funeral-scheduled-
for-9-year-old-killed-in-
playground-accident  

 
Step 2: Analyze the incident 
based upon everything you have 
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Step 2: Compare and contrast 
the PISA results from 2015 to 
the Common Core State 
Standards.  
 
Part II. 
 
Step 3: Evaluate the PISA 2015 
results and consider what you 
have learned about the role of 
both the federal and state 
governments in public education. 
In addition, evaluate this issue 
from the perspective of why 
these scores are important from 
an international perspective. 
 
Step 4: Write a two-page paper 
and recommend strategies for 
changes or improvements to the 
public education system, from a 
federal and state government 
perspective, that may work to 
resolve and improve the scores 
of U.S. students. Similar to the 
discussion question, your 
recommendations may be based 
upon changes needed in 
authority, governance, or other 
regulatory matters. 
 
 

• A year after verdicts, how the 
APS cheating trial is still epic 
http://www.myajc.com/news/lo
cal/year-after-verdicts-how-
the-aps-cheating-trial-still-
epic/aVU6UveJw8j3SGxDn6Z
6YK/  

 
Step 2: As you review these 
sources, consider the timeline, 
the scope of the incident, who 
was involved, and how long this 
incident continued. 
 
Part II. 
 
Step 3: An important quote from 
the first source indicates: "More 
than 178 administrators and 
teachers from 56 elementary and 
middle schools in the Atlanta 
Public School System 
participated in the cheating on 
the standardized Criterion-
Referenced Competency Tests, 
according to the 3-volume report 
of more than 800 pages." 
Consider what you have learned 
from the prior module about the 
pressure for district to raise 
scores and whether or not this 
may have contributed to the start 
of this incident. 
 
Step 4: Write a two-page 
analysis of the incident that 
addresses accountability and 
responsibility from the 
perspective of an entire public 
school district. Should or could 
have someone stepped forward 
to stop this incident sooner? 
Was the superintendent 
ultimately controlling the entire 
district and preventing anyone 
from reporting it, or were the 

Step 2: School shootings are 
tragic, high profile incidents that 
create international attention and 
spark conversations about public 
school safety, which eventually 
lead to changes. This incident 
occurred in April 2017 and the 
number of these incidents 
continues to rise, which many 
administrators and educators 
want to help find a way to curtail.   
 
Part II. 
 
Step 3: Analyze the incident 
from the perspective of school 
safety, prevention, liability, and 
negligence.  
 
Step 4: Write a paper (two pages 
as a minimum) that provides 
your analysis based upon the 
elements listed above. What are 
your recommendations as a 
matter of general public school 
safety policy, which all schools 
could implement? Consider 
short-term and long-term 
solutions, along with the 
potential costs and feasibility for 
implementation of your 
recommended solutions.  

Part II. 
 
Step 3: The first part of your 
analysis should address this 
issue from the perspective of 
contract law as the third party 
vendors are contracted by public 
schools to provide an 
educational service. What are 
your recommendations to 
address the issue of protecting 
student privacy from a matter of 
contract law?  
 
Step 4: The second part of your 
analysis should address this 
issue from the perspective of 
privacy law. Will a privacy law, 
such as the one introduced in 
Colorado, be sufficient enough 
to protect student privacy when 
third party vendors are 
contracted? What are your 
recommendations and 
suggestions, if you were making 
a presentation to a public school 
district? (Your analysis should be 
two pages minimum.) 
 
 

learned in this course about tort 
law, negligence, and liability. 
You may also consider 
outsourcing of equipment 
purchases and contract law. 
 
Part II. 
 
Step 3: The purpose of this case 
study is not to assign blame for 
the incident itself but to learn 
from it. You are asked to develop 
your own plan for the installation 
of playground equipment, 
maintenance, and repair of 
playground equipment.  
 
Step 4: For your analysis, two 
pages minimum, summarize 
your plan of action if you were 
charged with the task of 
overseeing the installation of 
playground equipment, 
maintenance, and repair of 
playground equipment for a 
specific school district or one 
particular school. What would 
you do to ensure your school 
was in compliance and avoided 
legal issues discussed in this 
course? 
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incentives to continue too much 
of a reward? What could prevent 
this from occurring in other 
school districts? 
 

Learning Objects 
(Optional) 
 

The Common Core Costs 
Billions and Hurts Students  

• Module 1 Discussion 
Requirement 
https://www.nytimes.com/20
16/07/24/opinion/sunday/the
-common-core-costs-billions-
and-hurts-students.html.  

 
U.S. students’ academic 
achievement still lags that of 
their peers in many other 
countries 

• Module 1 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://www.pewresearch.org/
fact-tank/2017/02/15/u-s-
students-internationally-
math-science/  

 
U.S. now ranks near the bottom 
among 35 industrialized nations 
in math 

• Module 1 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://hechingerreport.org/u-
s-now-ranks-near-bottom-
among-35-industrialized-
nations-math/  

 
 

Former Chicago Public Schools 
chief to plead guilty to bribery 
scheme  

• Module 2 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.chicagotribune.co
m/news/local/breaking/ct-
barbara-byrd-bennett-
chicago-public-schools-
charged-met-20151008-
story.html  

 
Ex-Detroit Public Schools official 
Barbara Byrd-Bennett gets 
prison 

• Module 2 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.freep.com/story/n
ews/education/2017/04/30/e
x-dps-school-official-
barbara-byrd-bennett-gets-
prison-chicago/101138184/  

 
Judge Sentences Former CPS 
CEO to 4.5 Years in Prison  

• Module 2 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.nbcchicago.com/
news/local/Judge-to-
Sentence-Barbara-Byrd-
Bennett-420704933.html 

 
The Atlanta Public Schools 
Cheating Scandal  

• Module 2 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://www.georgiapolicy.org/
2015/04/the-atlanta-public-
schools-cheating-scandal/   

 

High school coaches 'on notice' 
after Hamilton hazing incident  

• Module 3 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.azcentral.com/sto
ry/sports/high-
school/2017/04/11/chandler-
hamilton-high-school-hazing-
arrests-aia/100333936/  

 
Dragging of special-needs 
student by hair causes uproar  

• Module 3 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.commercialappea
l.com/story/news/local/subur
bs/desoto/2016/10/17/draggi
ng-greenville-student-hair-
causes-uproar/92294956/ 

 
San Bernardino School 
Shooting: Man Kills Wife Then 
Himself; 1 of 2 Students 
Wounded Has Died 

• Module 3 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://ktla.com/2017/04/10/m
ultiple-gunshot-victims-at-
elementary-school-in-san-
bernardino-amid-report-of-
active-shooter-officials-say/ 

Chicago teachers go on strike, 
shutting down nation’s third-
largest school system   

• Module 4 Discussion 
Requirement 
https://www.washingtonpost.
com/news/education/wp/201
6/04/01/chicago-teachers-to-
strike-friday-shutting-down-
nations-third-largest-school-
system/?utm_term=.d05d31
dc7ae1  

Chicago Teachers Union gives 
thumbs up to 4-year contract  

• Module 4 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.chicagotribune.co
m/news/local/breaking/ct-
chicago-teachers-contract-
vote-met-20161101-
story.html 
 

The Colorado Student Data 
Privacy Bill Explained 

• Module 4 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://innovatorspeak.com/th
e-colorado-student-data-
privacy-bill-explained/ 

Voters reject $495M Jordan 
School District bond; smaller 
bonds succeed  

• Module 5 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.deseretnews.com
/article/865589975/Voters-
reject-495M-Jordan-School-
District-bond-smaller-bonds-
succeed.html  

Wyandotte girl's death prompts 
equipment removal from schools 

• Module 5 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://newsok.com/article/34
88563  

Lawsuit over Wyandotte 
Elementary School playground 
death settled 

• Module 5 Assignment 
Requirement 
http://www.koamtv.com/story
/13019034/funeral-
scheduled-for-9-year-old-
killed-in-playground-accident 
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A timeline of how the Atlanta 
school cheating scandal 
unfolded 

• Module 2 Assignment 
Requirement 

• http://www.ajc.com/news/tim
eline-how-the-atlanta-
school-cheating-scandal-
unfolded/jn4vTk7GZUQoQR
JTVR7UHK/  

 
A year after verdicts, how the 
APS cheating trial is still epic 

• Module 2 Discussion 
Requirement 
http://www.myajc.com/news/l
ocal/year-after-verdicts-how-
the-aps-cheating-trial-still-
epic/aVU6UveJw8j3SGxDn6
Z6YK/ 
 
 

Quizzes, Etc. 
 

     

 
Focus: 
(Optional) 
 

Ex: Engagement:  Mini-video on what it means to be engaged and engaging others 

Thinking Skill: 
Creative Thinking 
(Optional) 
 (as an example) 
(delivered in mini-
presentations and linked 
from Student Commons) 

Ex. Point-of-view Ex. Welcoming Environments  Ex.  Reality Ex. Perspectives 

 
 
Additional NOTES: 
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